TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 4th December 2017
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner
Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Ruth Crompton


Cllr John Dransfield 

Cllr Beverley Robinson


Cllr Paul White



Cllr David Storey

Cllr Clare Storey
Apologies  , CCllr Jenny Purcell, Cllr David Barritt, Cllr Margaret Foxley, CCllr David Whipp, Cllr Ian Hartley, Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, Steven Wilcock, Mark Attwood
Also present: Harry Clarke, Therese Edmonds
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 6th November 2017 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr Reyner seconded by Cllr Crompton. 
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillor’s report 
The County Councillors were unable to attend the meeting, but Cllr White had updates on some of the outstanding issues raised.

Residents of Church View and Church Street are pursuing the possibility of Residents Parking and a survey will have to be done by Pendle Borough Council.  The Councillors are not sure whether it is the right time to do this yet, and Cllr White advised that the parking bay would have to be the full length of the row.  

Cllr Foxley advised that she had an unfortunate incident at Ball Grove on the day of the meeting whilst she was walking her dog.  She encountered 3 adults, one of which dropped his trousers and started to urinate on the play area and some of the equipment.  This is the second time that this has happened; there was also a report of this happening over the weekend.  It appears that these adults are congregating especially after school and the Police have been informed.  

Cllr White has met with an interested group at Wycoller which would provide a Forest School activity and the need for a Ranger service.  Cllr White is not sure whether the tender that Tim Blythe was writing has been done yet.  The interested group was 2 school academies which serve approximately 40 schools.   Cllr Crompton advised that she would be interested in joining discussions if there was a possibility of a Forest School.

Joe Cooney and CCllr Purcell are looking at the road in Wycoller still.

There was a general conversation around the state of the roads in the Borough.  Cllr White advised that any damages to vehicles from the poor condition of the roads needs to be reported to LCC via their website.  Once a white line appears around a pothole, no further claims can be made against this damaged area.
Cllr Hodgson advised that 2 gulleys further up Burnley Road are now blocked.  Cllr White to report.

Cllr Crompton advised that there is a grid blocked outside Yeoman Hey.  Cllr White to report

Community Centre Update

Therese Edmonds advised that the Children’s Centre part of the library had been emptied last week, and they have managed to keep some toys for the start of the toy exchange.  There are also some books available for the book exchange.  The overhead projector has been taken back by LCC, and with the new delays, it looks like the opening of the shop will not take place until March 2018.  The funding is starting to come through, and the Trustees have been in contact with Clapham Village Store which is community owned.  They are part of the Plunkett Foundation, which the Trustees are interested in joining for the village shop.  

Therese advised that the Children’s Christmas party, taking place on 9th December sold out very quickly.

There are still some tickets available for New Years Eve.

Painting in the Community Centre has now been complete and the new notice boards have been put up.

Cllr Hodgson asked whether it would be possible for a display cabinet to be placed in the old library when renovations have taken place.  We would like to display the Chain of Office and the Trawden silver spade.  Therese will discuss with the trustees and look for some space.
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Police report

PC Keates was unable to attend the meeting.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven Hounslow has cut the bushes at the front of Harmabee Garden, but cannot do the ones in front of Sydney Terrace.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that these should be removed as they are now very large, and unruly.  This was seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to contact John Whiteside to see if he is able to remove them.

Cllr Robinson advised that she approached Jewsons about the materials required for the repair of the steps and edging at Harambee Garden.  Jewsons have provided everything free of charge.  Cllr Robinson will write to Jewsons to thank them on behalf of Trawden in Bloom.
Colne and District Committee meeting

There are no new enforcements and very little about the Parish this month.  The owner of the log cabin at Cowfield Farm has appealed the decision for it to be removed, and until a decision is made, it will stay in situ.

There is still some money left in the Capital budget.  Cllr White advised that there are plans to introduce an ‘East Colne Way’, which is Cllr Cockburn-Price’s project.  It will start and finish at Ball Grove, but it is in the early stages of planning.  Cllr White advised that money can be bid for if required.  Cllrs White, Foxley and Cockburn-Price will look at the funding and come back to us.
Neighbourhood Plan
The draft Neighbourhood Plan booklet has been produced along with a 4 page leaflet which has been distributed to the whole of the Parish.  There are consultation mornings taking place, and 4 people attended the first session.  The next ones are on 9th December and 6th January.

There have been comments from members of the public, that there is no need for additional parking on Hollin Hall.  Cllr Dransfield asked whether Councillors felt that this was needed with the reports we have had from residents in the past.  All Councillors agreed that parking on Hollin Hall is difficult and often causes issues especially for larger vehicles.  This should be kept in the plan.

In Policy 6, Heritage Assets, Katie John of the NHP steering group was collating a list to add to the policy, but she is struggling with this.  Cllr Dransfield asked whether there would be anyone more suited to drawing this list up.  Cllr Robinson advised that she would speak to Gillian Greenwood to see if she is able to assist.
Allotments
Adele sent out letters to 4 tenants who have not made much progress this year asking of their intentions.  Only 1 has responded.  Adele to chase the other 3 people.  
Cllr D Storey advised that there is an exceptionally large tree in plot 17 which Mr Bennett tenants.  He has received a letter asking him to cut it back, but Cllr Storey feels that it is too large for him to deal with.  Cllr D Storey will contact John White and ask him to cut it back and also have a look at one in plot 22.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that if it is less than £300 for both, the work should be done.  This was seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Cllrs D and C Storey will arrange for the re-numbering to be done before the invoices are send out for the beginning of the new financial year.

Adele is drawing the updated allotment boundaries map and will pass to Cllr Storey when complete.

Cllr D Storey advised that John McNamara has helped with the new gate on the communal rea, and has spent £32.  Unfortunately, he does not have any receipts.  This was for posts, postcrete and hinges.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that we pay this amount to him.  Seconded by Cllr Dransfield.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

No further updates as yet.
Footpath at Steps Head to Old Sun Inn
Cllr White advised that Tom Partridge had removed the sign advising that, from the top of the footpath, through the car park was not a right of way, and has written to the residents of the property who had put the 
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sign up.  The footpath is on the definitive map, but there may be some complications with its continuation from the top of ‘Snow Street’ through the old car park.  Tom Partridge is looking into this, but it could be that a new right of way could be established through use.   There were several Councillors who advised that they had accessed the pub and function room from Colne Road through the car park and from the pub to Snow Street to access the footpath at Old Chelsea.  Cllr White will feed this back to Tom Partridge to see if this helps the case.
Parish Matters
Therese Edmonds asked whether people were aware that Clare Brightley is unable to continue with Incredible Edible as she has secured a full time job opportunity.  Cllr Robinson has spoken to Liz Berridge who is willing to continue with the project, and Trawden in Bloom will tend to the tubs at Old Chelsea and the bus terminus.  There are also 2 in the Peace Garden.  Adele to look at the allotment waiting list and see if there is anyone on there who would like to tend to these.  Cllrs D and C Storey will also see if any of the allotment tenants are interested in helping out.

Adele has had the signs produced for the Tram Tracks, and these have now been put up stating that use of the track is at own risk.

A garage tenant has approached Adele asking whether it is possible to transfer the ownership of the garage plot to his deeds, but the Councillors are not willing to consider the request as they feel that it could potentially open a whole can of worms for other people wanting their plots too.
It has been reported that Andrew Driver has been hacking branches off trees throughout the Parish.  Adele to write to him to advise this cannot be done without consent from the land owner.
Planning Applications

Application : 17/0551/FUL

Change of use of barn to a single dwelling house with external alterations

At: Prospect Farm, Colne Road, Trawden

For : Mr Stuart Allison
The Parish Councillors have no objections to the conversion of the barn. It is currently looking dilapidated and needs attention soon to ensure it is safe. Converting it to a house will make the most of the building and its surrounding land

APPLICATION: 17/0648/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Major: Conversion of three storey mill building into offices (B1) at ground floor and create eight residential units (C3) at first and second floor. Demolition of the Northlight shed and erection of seven dwelling houses with associated access and parking. 

AT: Black Carr Mill Skipton Road Trawden 

FOR: CRS Plant 

The Parish Councillors have no objections to the conversion of the mill. This site is included the Draft Neighbourhood Plan which is currently in its consultation period. I note that the application states that it is not at risk of flooding. The site is located in Flood Zone 3 and as such, the Councillors would like to see measures/mitigation measures for the properties
Advice received that access proposed for any property to be built at Stunstead Farmhouse has been approved.
Correspondence
Bank statement received

Email received from Tracey Gomez of Colne Road regarding parking issues at the parking area at the top of Back Colne Road and the lack of cars parking in garages at Ash Villas.  Adele to write to the resident to advise that the Councillors understand their frustrations, but this is a problem throughout the village.  The Parish Council has been approached twice with the potential of renting out spaces at the top of Back Colne Road to interested residents, but nothing has come of this.  The Council can only therefore assume that this is not of interest.  If the resident is interested in pursuing this, we would welcome any offer to the Parish Council.

Email received from Tom Partridge advising that the footpath from Old Chelsea to the former Sun Inn is a Right of Way as marked on the definitive map.  Signs have been removed.  Update above.
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Email received from Leo Brightley advising that he will start cleaning the bus shelters when the leaves have stopped falling, and include the Victorian Toilet from next Spring.

Email received from Scott Whalley advising that he will do the temporary line marking at the bottom of Muck Hole until LCC do the permanent markings.  This will be marked as a ‘Give Way’ as there have been some very near misses at the junction recently.

Agenda for the Scrutiny Management Team meeting received.  Meeting to be held on 21st November 2017.

Email received regarding the removal of the trees to the rear of the Parish Hall.  Referred the complainant to Lee Johnson at Pendle Borough Council.

Email received from Steven Wilcock advising that the Trawden Beer Festival is to be held on 19th-21st april, and are looking for volunteers.  If anyone can spare time during the weekend, please let Adele know and she will pass the information onto Steven.  Cllr D Storey is interesting in helping behind the bar, Cllr C Storey will help clear up and Cllr Hodgson will help wherever required

Notification of a meeting of the Development Management Committee to be held on 27th November 2017.

Information received from Scott Whalley for the Road Safety Week which is w/c 20th November 2017.

Notification received from the Smaller Authorities Audit Appointments that, for the next 5 years, PFK Littlejohn LLP have been appointed as the Parish Council auditors

Sevee Weather Communication received from LCC regarding the flooding around the County overnight of 22/23rd November 2017.  Sent out to all Councillors.

Email received from CCllr Whipp advising that the potholes on Coal Pit Lane will be repaired properly, before surface dressing next Summer.  Repairs will also be done from the church to the end of Hollin Hall.  He also asked to report any areas of persistent flooding to him.

Finance
Bank transfer of £207 to Steven Hounslow for October hours
Bank transfer of £5256 to Pendle Borough Council for Ball Grove Maintenance
Bank transfer of £2588.40 to Pendle Borough Council for the Enhanced Countryside Service
Bank Transfer of £21 to Cllr B Robinson for reimbursement of TiB items
Bank transfer of £295 to Mercer Print for producing the 4 page leaflet
Bank Transfer of £695 to Mercer Print for producing the Draft NHP booklet 

Cheque of £32 to John McNamara for reimbursement of materials
Meeting closed 8.50pm – next meeting BUDGET MEETING 8th January 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 5th Feb, 5th March, 9th April, 14th May, 11th June, 2nd July, 3rd September, 1st October, 5th November, 3rd December.
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